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May 11, 2011
The Honorable Larry Gossett 

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit the enclosed legislative package creating a new East Precinct Command Center for the King County Sheriff’s Office (Sheriff’s Office).  This proposal represents the culmination of a collaborative and creative effort between the Sheriff’s Office, the Executive Branch, contract city and Muckleshoot Tribe partners with the goal of providing continued public safety services to the citizens of King County in the face of dwindling public funds. 

The enclosed four pieces of legislation will allow the Sheriff’s Office to bring its facilities into alignment with the business reorganization the Council adopted last year.  The new business model involves consolidating what were formerly Precincts 2 and 3 into one East Precinct and creating an East Precinct Command Center (EPCC) located in leased space on the second floor of the Sammamish City Hall.  Through the consolidation into the EPCC, the precinct buildings in Kenmore (Precinct 2) and Maple Valley (Precinct 3) will be surplus to the Sheriff’s Office’s needs.

The consolidation of Sheriff’s Office facilities and the creation of the EPCC align with the King County Strategic Plan Law and Safety goal by supporting the operations of the Sheriff’s Office.  The project also supports the Service Excellence goal by strengthening objective 2 (improve the effectiveness and efficiency of County programs, services, and systems), and objective 4 (increase access to King County services, personnel, and information), by decentralizing police officers and making them more visible and accessible to the public.  Finally, the project supports the goal of Financial Stewardship, particularly objective 2 (plan for the long-term sustainability of County services).
The proposal to create an EPCC for the Sheriff’s Office includes five key elements:

1. Bringing the Sheriff’s Office facilities into alignment with the new operational model adopted by the County Council in Ordinance 16977;

2. Downsizing the Sheriff’s Office’s footprint from 24,500 square feet in Precincts 2 and 3 to 5,200 square feet at Sammamish City Hall; 

3. Formalizing the arrangements with the contract cities to allow for “hot-desking” where unincorporated area officers can drop in and use city facilities to perform routine police functions;
4. Locating the EPCC centrally and close to the unincorporated areas the County serves; and

5. Building on the existing partnership with the City of Sammamish and leveraging existing amenities in the Sammamish City Hall to locate the EPCC in leased space.
A 20-year financial analysis shows the project has an estimated net financial benefit of $8.6 million to the County.  The lease and operating costs at the EPCC are less on an annual basis than the operating and maintenance costs at the two existing facilities.  Further, the major maintenance needed for precinct 2 and 3 facilities is significant and will largely be avoided when the buildings are sold.  Finally, the costs of the tenant improvements for the EPCC and some improvements in contract city space will be more than recouped by the sale of the two properties.

For your consideration, in support of the Sheriff’s proposed lease, are the following pieces of legislation:

· Lease Ordinance:  The term of the lease is 10 years with two 10-year extension options, subject to City of Sammamish approval.  The lease rate starts at $20.00 per square foot ($104,000 per year) and escalates at the rate of change of the Consumer Price Index (CPI) annually.  The Prosecuting Attorney’s Office has reviewed and approved the lease.
· Supplemental Ordinance:  The one-time project costs at Sammamish City Hall and the contract cities that will provide space for unincorporated officers total an estimated $850,000.  This amount is requested for the Sheriff’s Office 2011 operating budget.  


· Surplussing Motion: A motion expressing the King County Council’s support for surplussing the Kenmore and Maple Valley precinct facilities with the intention of selling them to provide funding for the costs referenced above.
· Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) Ordinance:  To allow for improvements in city facilities, the Sheriff’s Office, in consultation with the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office, has prepared an MOA template that outlines the facility upgrades needed to accommodate unincorporated officers’ use of the space and the annual credit each city will receive for allowing access to its space.  Following Council approval of the EPCC package, the Sheriff’s Office will send final MOAs for signature to the cities.

The attached report provides the details related to the EPCC proposal, including a discussion of how the proposed facilities’ changes align with the operational reorganization, which the County Council adopted in November 2010.  
The Sammamish City Council on March 1, 2011 authorized the City Manager to sign a lease agreement with King County.  The City of Sammamish is in the process of completing its construction plans and bid documents and would like to proceed with construction as soon as possible.  As a result, I request that that the Council expedite review of the lease.

I join the Sheriff in asking for your approval of these pieces of legislation so that she may move ahead with creating a new EPCC to better serve the residents in the East Precinct. 
If you have questions, please contact Sheriff Sue Rahr, at 206-296-4155, or Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, at 206-296-0631.  

Thank you in advance for your expedited consideration of this legislation.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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ATTN:  Acting Chief of Staff




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

The Honorable Sue Rahr, King County Sheriff
Scott Sotebeer, Chief of Staff, King County Sheriff’s Office
Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget (PSB)

Krista Camenzind, Budget Supervisor, PSB
Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive 

    Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES

Fred Jarrett, Deputy County Executive, King County Executive Office (KCEO)

Rhonda Berry, Assistant Deputy County Executive, KCEO

Sung Yang, Director of Government Relations, KCEO

Frank Abe, Director of Communications, KCEO
Carrie Cihak, Director of Policy and Strategic Initiatives, KCEO
Gail Stone, Law and Justice Policy Advisor, KCEO

